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4:08 p. m

CHAI RVAN  HOQOD: Good afternoon |I|adies and

gent | enen. W are convening a broadcast of this public
heari ng by videoconferencing. My nane is Anthony Hood.

Joining nme this evening are Vice Chairman Mller,
Conmi ssi oner Shapi r o, Conm ssi oner May, Conmi ssi oner
Turnbull. W are also joined by the officers on the staff,
Ms. Sharon Schellin, as well as M. Paul Young who i s handi ng
all of our virtual operations.

Copi es of today's virtual public hearing notice
are available on the Ofice of Zoning's website. Please be
advised that this proceeding is being recorded by a Court
Reporter. It is also webcast live and includes Wbex and
YouTube live. The video will be available on the Ofice of
Zoning's website after the hearing.

Accordingly, all those listening on Wbex or by
phone will be nuted during the hearing until the appropriate
tinme. Pl ease state your nane and hone address before
provi ding oral testinony or your presentation. Wen you are
finished speaking, please mute your audio so that vyour
m crophone is no longer picking up sound and background
noi se. This is very inportant.

I f you experience difficulty accessi ng Wbex or

wi th your tel ephone call in, then please call our OZ hotline
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4
nunber at 202-727-5471. 202-727-5471 to sign up or to

recei ve Webex login or call instructions.

Al l persons planning to testify either in favor,
or in opposition, or undeclared in our virtual hearing, we
encourage you to sign up in advance. At the tinme of the
sign-up, all participants, the oath or affirmation required
by Subtitle Z, Section 5, 408.7.

If you wish to file witten testinony or
addi ti onal supporting docunents during the hearing, then
pl ease be prepared to describe and discuss in the tinefrane
because we have not had an opportunity to be able to review
at that tinme.

Again, the hearing wi || be conducted i n accordance
with revisions of 11 Z, DCVMR Chapter 4 as foll ows:

Prelimnary matters. Applicant's case. The
Applicant has upto 60 mnutes collectively with any parti es,
but we don't have any parties in this case.

Report of the O fice of Planning and Depart nent
of Transportation, report of other governnment agencies,
report of the ANC W're going to have testinony of
organi zations and i ndi viduals. Organizations, five m nutes;
i ndividuals three mnutes. And then we'll have rebuttal and
cl osing by the Applicant.

Wi | e the Commi ssion reserves the right to change

the tinme limts for presentations if necessary, it intends
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5

to adheretothetinelimts as strictly as possi ble. Again,
I f you have any i ssues, our OZ hotline nunber is 202-727-5471

for any outstanding i ssues beyond this hearing.

At this tinme, the Comm ssion wll consider any
prelimnary matters. Does the staff have any prelimnary
matters?

MS. SCHELLI N: Yes, sir. So, for expert
w tnesses, | don't have ny list in front of nme, but they have

Erwin Andres for transportation, he's previously been
accept ed.

Eric Colbert, architect, he's previously been
accepted. John Carnes from Bohler G vil Engineering, he's,
| think, previously been accepted al so.

M ke OHara, | believe he's previously been
accepted from Bohl er. Katie Wagner from Gorove Sl ade, |

bel i eve she's al so been previously accepted.

The applicant, and | believe, oh JB-- | know!|'m
going to nmess that one up -- Lallenent fromEric Col bert and
Associates in architecture. He's the one who will be doing
the, actually testifying, so | don't know if he's been

accept ed before.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay. Let's bring M. Freenan,
M. Bloonfield up, whoever's going to present. Let's bring
themup and let's try to get this strai ghtened out.

MS. SCHELLI N: It's going to M. Freeman, M.
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Lall ement, and Erwin Andres. Those three wll be the
present ers.

CHAI RMVAN  HOOD: Ckay. For those who are
presenting, let's bring themup. Let's especially bring M.
Freeman up ri ght now so we can go through this expert status,
because | only have three nanes. | didn't have all those.

COMM SSI ONER SHAPI RO What exhibit --

MS. SCHELLIN: Yes, the others are avail able for
gquesti ons.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: Ckay. Let ne bring M. Freeman
up first.

MR YOUNG | have himon the line, | can't make
himan attendee. M. Freeman, if you can speak, you can.

MR. FREEMAN: H, this is Kyrus Freeman. [''m
actually trying to login via the Wbex tool. |'m curious,
| don't see you all.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: So, um is there any way you can

try to login through the -- Paul can you assist himoffline
and we' Il wait a few m nutes? Because he's inportant tothis
process. Well, | nmean we all are inportant to the process.

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO M. Chair, | don't see

whi ch exhibit the expert wtness resunes are on.
CHAI RMAN HOQD: | think, if |I'm not m staken, |
think it's 14A. Look under 14 and let nme knowif it's there

when you | ook.
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7
COM SSI ONER SHAPIRO No, it wasn't there.

CHAI RMVAN HOOD: It wasn't?

COW SSI ONER MAY:  14B.

CHAI RVAN HOOD:  Ckay, 14B.

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO Thank you.

MR, FREEMAN: | wll say in ternms of our
W tnesses, we're just proffering three. The first one is
Erwin, I know you're famliar with him and in fact, you've
seen him many tines, as recently as |ast night. And JB
Lallement is -- you've seen himbefore but this is our first
time proffering him as an expert. His resume is behind
Exhibit B, or Tab B of the subm ssion.

CHAI RMAN HOQOD: So who el se besides, you naned
two, who's the third person?

MR. FREEMAN. That's it. [It's going to be those
two tonight.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: (Ckay. So the only one that we
really have to, M. Lallenment is the only one that we really
need to deal with, and he's behind 14B? Does everybody have
M. Lallenment's resune?

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Yes.

CHAI RMAN  HOQOD: Ckay. Did you have a chance,
anybody have any objections?

COMM SSI ONER MAY: | -- judging fromthe resune,

it doesn't seem that he's registered in the District of
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8
Colunbia or the United States, but he's a registered

architect in France. That's a newone for us. M. Turnbull,
are you trying to tal k?

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: Now, well | finally pulled
up his resune and you're right. He's a registered architect
i n France.

COW SSI ONER NAY: Yeah, | nmean | don't really
have any problem wth it. | mean | assune that there are
sufficient standards and certainly his resune is substantial.
But we do want to, you know, we typically want to have a
regi stered architect before they're adnmtted as an expert.

CHAI RMAN  HOOD: Ckay, so let nme just ask,
Commi ssioner May, is that showstopper for you and M.
Tur nbul I ?

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL:  Not ne.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Okay. |Is that a showstopper for
anybody? | can see everybody except for Vice Chair Mller
for some reason on ny screen. Let ne go --

VICE CHAIR MLLER It's not a showstopper with
France.

CHAI RMVAN  HOCD: kay, | can see everybody now.
kay, soO --

COW SSI ONER  SHAPI RO | think they do
architecture pretty well over there.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Soneti nmes.
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9
VICE CHAIR M LLER: And pandem c response.

CHAI RVAN  HOQOD: Ckay, so we wll give M.
Lal l enment the expert status. Let ne see, M. Young, did we
get M. Freeman? Are we able to see M. Freeman?

MR YOUNG | have hi mhere as an attendee tw ce,
so M. Freeman if maybe you could I og off of the one device
and try com ng back in?

MR.  FREEMAN: Ckay. Just 1 ogged off. |'"'m re-
clicking the link that says join event. A place for a nane,
It says join by browser --

MR. YOUNG Yeah.

MR, FREEMAN: Vell, it's still not show ng ne.
Menbers of the Conmi ssion, |I'mhappy to proceed | think. |
don't want to belabor this. | think I can talk through our
presentation. And as long as you can see the architect's
presentation and Erwin's presentation, we can nove forward
i f the Commission is confortable with that.

CHAI RMVAN  HOCD: Ckay. So if | don't see any
obj ections, which |I don't see anybody objecting, we wl]l
proceed. So you can go ahead, M. Freeman.

COW SSI ONER MAY: | don't know. M. Freeman, |

don't know, Ms. Bl oonfi el d managed to get through | ast ni ght.

MR. FREEMAN. Well, you know, she's a |ot. [''m
so happy to at | east hear you all. | had the opportunity to
see you all last night.
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W're excited to be here to present what is a
final building inanulti-building project. On the line, on
the video in addition to nyself, Erwn, and JB, we have a
full team W have our architects, we have our owner's reps,
Lee Bl ock, Ronnie G bbons, Todd Christensen, we have our
civil engineers avail abl e, and we have Eri c Col bert avail abl e
to answer any questions that nay conme up as we nove forward.

But agai n, happy to be here tonight to present the
final building in what is a nulti-phase, nulti-building
devel opnent .

On bui l dings A-1, B, and C-1 recei ved consol i dat ed
approval and are currently under construction. Building A2
recei ved second-stage approval andis in for permtting. And
Buil ding C-2 you reviewed | ast night and I hope will approve
| ater this nonth.

So we're now seeking second-stage approval for
Bui | di ng D. Building D is a mxed-use building. It has
approxi mately 144,000 square feet of residential gross floor
area, approxinmately 5,769 square feet of retail space, and
that includes 1,125 square feet of Maker Space. A total of
57 units of which 11 percent is affordable housing as set
forth pursuant to first-stage order PUD, and our naxinmum
bui l di ng height is 130 feet.

W believe we have a very full record. Qur

subm ssions go through in detail how we neet all of the
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11

standards for review and approval. So anything that we
don't, you know, address directly, it's in the record.

We're happy to have OP support. As you know in
their report recommended set down is included as Exhibit 11.
Their final report recommended approval is Exhibit 27, and
that report did not have any conditions.

DDOT al so submtted a report in support that's
mar ked as Exhi bit 26. They outlined two conditions, one that
we i nplenented TDM pl an which we agreed to. And secondly,
that we renove a barrier that inpacted a crosswal k, and we
have agreed to that. W have agreed to both of DDOT's
condi tions.

And then we had ANC support included as Exhibit
3C of the record. Two things that OP report, they ask for
an update regarding the status of the conditions. That was
previ ously submtted on February 20th. That's at Exhibit 13
behi nd Tab J.

And they al so ask for an update regardi ng status
of inplenmentation on a first source enpl oynent agreenent as
it relates to buildings A-1 and B. And that was fil ed today
and is included as Exhibit 31 in the record.

So agai n, Conm ssioners, we think we have a full
record that clearly indicates that the project is one of
nmerit that we believe you shoul d approve.

So, with that, we're happy to either kind of nove
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forward with our full presentation which again would be the
architect and then a traffic consultant, or we're al so happy
to rest on the record and answer any questions that you nmay
have.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: | believe if we can just hear a
slight presentation fromthe architect, unless | see others,
| think a five or 10 mnute. And then | also wuld like to
talk tothe traffic consultant, M. Andres, to find out about
this whole | ow parking issue. So, if we can hit those itens
and any other itens, then ny colleagues can ask their
guestions, | think. Unless otherwi se, we'll nove forward.

MR, FREEMAN:. So why don't we, if you coul d pause,
| et' s hand controls over to JB Lallement. He's our architect
and he will do a -- we have a PowerPoint that we upl oaded
today that's in the record, and we will hit the high points
on that and JB will kind of go through that in 10 m nutes.

MR, LALLEMENT: Thank you, Kyrus. Can you hear

me?

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Yes, we're good.

MR. LALLEMENT: Yes. Good afternoon. So |'mhere
to present you -- thank you, | can see your presentation.

So we are Parcel D, 13-story m xed-use building with ground
floor retail. W are |looking at the top north parcel of the
mar ket abl e devel opnent. W, next, thank you, next.

So | ooking on the right, you can see the ground
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floor. W |look at the entry along Neal Place. The | obby,
residential |obby, is actually splitting the retail spaces
In two equal spaces. W are providing a total of 5,700
square feet of retail, including an even 2,500 square feet
of Maker Space.

So Maker Space is |located directly adjacent to the
| oading area along the alley on the east side of the
building. Al retail spaces wll have direct access to the
| oadi ng ar ea.

W are providing a belowgrade level nostly to
accomodate all the wutility collections. W are also
provi ding a bi ke roomdirectly adjacent to the el evator | obby
at the cellar level on your left. Next.

On the second floor, the second floor is nostly
dedicated to amenity spaces to the exception of a few
residential units at the north corner.

And then on a typical floor, on the third floor
all the way to the roof we have residential units. As Kyrus
nmenti oned earlier, we are providing over 144,000 square feet
of residential area and approxi mately 159 residential units.
So unit type range from the studio apartnment to three
bedroons. Next.

So, at the penthouse on the northeast corner we
are providing a few, approximately 1,500 square feet of

residential units. And at the southwest corner, we are
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provi di ng over 1,800 square feet of interior anenity spaces.

Directly adjacent to the interior anenity spaces,
we have sone exterior anenity spaces that include greeting
stations and dining area, |ounge, and a pool at the west
corner of the penthouse.

At the penthouse roof, we have nostly have green
roof and area dedicated for nechanical equipnents for the
resi dence and for the retail portion of the building. W do
have sone sol ar panel facing south on the sout hwest corner
of the building. Next.

So this exhibit is to show you all the penthouse
setback that we are neeting, the requirenent that we are
meeti ng. Next.

This is actually a view to the west of the
bui | di ng so you can see the interior anenity spaces will open
up into the exterior anenity spaces. W have the pool at the
west side. Next.

This is a view of the penthouse on the east side
soit's where we have sone residential units, and we have two
smal | outdoor patio -- units. Next.

So, exhi bitinginnovation, we have two di stinctive
el ements that conpose this facade. W have the base of the
bui | di ng which includes aretail |evel and an anenity | evel,
so the first two floors. And we have the residential floor

which is the third floor all the way to the top.
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Bot h of these facade el enents are the very pl ayf ul
facade conposition. At the base of the building, we have
rhyt hm of storefront system storefront w ndows, wth sone
warm ar chi tectural panels. And on the floor above, we have
a sequence of different panel system W have sone clear
w ndows with or wthout upper wall conponents.

We have sone spandrel glass which has the sane
reflectivity of the <clear wndows but wthout the
t ransparency.

We have sone projecting out netal panel that cast
shadow into the adjacent panels. And we have the recessed
m ddl e panel s that cast shadowinto thensel ves. W call them
shadowboxes. Next.

So each one of these panels is carefully |ocated
in a strategic location to accommodate the floor plans. W
are using the opaque panels to hide the structural elenents
such as columms strategies, or sone towers are to hide sone
architectural elenments such as partition between roons or
partition between units.

W al so use sone of these opaque panels to hide
some of the architectural elenents such as cl oset or bat hroom
into the units. Next.

So pretty nmuch every residential |evel has the
sanme floor plan, the third floor to the roof, but we designed

the facade with sone variations. Sone variation dependi ng
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on floor to floor. Variation of the way we arrange this
panel system And all that to give and portray a very
vi brant and dynam c facade conposition.

At the ground | evel you can see we did articul ate
the entry to the building with a nice canopy, and each retail
Is also articulated wwth a smaller scale canopy and | ouver
systemto accommopdate the retail. You also have a signhage
band at these corners for the retail to be able to provide

signage for the retail tenants. Next.

So this is | ooking west. Next. So on top you can
see the penthouse materials. W are planning to use
architectural panels. These are to be a cenentitious panel

which is going to be a dark gray panel. W have two-toned

panel. The lighter tone for the | ower penthouse, and for the
upper penthouse darker tone. A slight variation between
col or.

W also are providing a lot of glass at the
anenity spaces on the west side to open up the interior into

the exterior anenity spaces and into the pool.

On the floor below, on the inmge bel ow, you can
see the variation of panel system we are using at the
residential |evel. W have the shadowbox which is this
lighter element. W use a lighter el ement so we can read the
shadow, the part is casting on itself. And we have the

strong vertical el ement which are projecting out netal panel.
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Next .

Anot her detail showi ng the variation. So we have
a gane of different reflectivity, different type of shadow
dependi ng on whi ch systemyou have. On the bottomi mage, you

can see the storefront and the warmgray architectural panel
we plan to use on the first two floors at the base. Next.

So here you can see the entry canopy for the
residence which is pretty sinple. |It's a nice opportunity
for signage for the residence. And you can see the corner
which we tried to open up to activate the street, where we
tried to mnimze the anount of opaque panel at the corner
retail so we can have a nice activation of the space. Next.

So here is a detail to show use of facade system
we are planning to use for the residential levels. So, |ike
| said, we have this whole system spandrel glass, clear
gl ass, so mddle panel will pop out and the recessed m ddl e
panel so you can see. Next.

So you have the recessed m ddl e panel to the left,
you have the clear glass in the mddle, and to the right you
have the projecting out m ddle panel which is a dark col or.
Next .

So this exhibit is to showyou we are not pl anni ng
to use any type of silicone joint into the panel system The
panel systemis going to be all dry joint. |It's going to be

ei ther part of the wi ndow systens so it's going to be gl azed
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Into a dry gasket or into neoprene gasket, or is going to be
a rain system at sone |ocation where we won't rely on
silicone to seal the panels.

The rain systempretty nuch can invite the water
beyond the m ddl e panel where we treat the water beyond the
architectural panels. These panels are, you are | ooking at
a different manufacturer, but very easy to maintain. They
can be washed at the sanme tine as washing w ndows system
Next .

So this exhibit illustrates sone other building
we designed with simlar netal panels. This project is
call ed 5333 Connecticut Place DC. It was designed by our
firm and we did use a dry system So we don't have any
runof f wat er al one because we don't have any silicone joints.
So it's a building that can be easily nmaintained and the
joints do not get darker and do not spill dirt over the
panel . Next.

So this is a streetscape just to show you all the
di mrensi on we have at the street level. | think Erwin you're
next .

MR, ANDRES: Good eveni ng Chai rman Hood, nenbers
of the Comm ssion. | hope you can hear ne well. |'m going
to go quickly through the Mrket Termnal Building D
transportation elenments of the plan. Next slide.

First slide is the site plan and actually we've
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gone through this. And sone of the elenents | just want to
hi ghlight is Neal Place in the alley, the location of the
| oadi ng, the | ocation of the future cycle track, and how the
alley lies at that | ocation.

As Kyrus had nentioned earlier as part of our
agreeing to DDOI's conditions, we are nodifying our design
to allowfor the cycle track to run through uni npeded. Next
slide.

Wthrespect tothe transportationcharacteristics
and actually, Chairman Hood, this goes into your potenti al
guestions, the site has got a great access to Mtrorail
Metrobus, bike facilities. W are commtted to do the TDM
that's been identified in Stage 1 as well as the TDMthat's
been laid out and comrmitted to as part of the Stage 2. Next
sl i de.

The critical elenments of the TDMthat are part of
Stage 2 i nclude the TDM coordi nat or and many of the ot her TDM
el ements that you' ve seen on cases that are simlar in size
and scale. Next slide.

And we're also commtting to the TDM that was
identified as part of the Stage 1 PUD approval. Sone of the
el ements here that are of significance include commtnent to
Capitol Bike Station. Also includes sone transit and sone
car share and CaBi nenbershi p subsidies. Next slide.

And i n concl usi on, as Kyrus had nenti oned earli er,
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we are conmmtted to inplenent all of the TDM that's been
identified and nodifying the cycle track design. And I'm
avai l abl e for questions.

MR. FREEMAN: M. Chai r man.

CHAI RMVAN  HOQOD: Ckay. Are we finished M.
Freeman?

MR. FREEMAN: M. Chairman, | did just want to
poi nt out one additional thing you asked about parking, well
two additional things. So as part of the overall PUD, the
first-stage approval had 682 spaces. Overall, the entire PUD
is up to 719 spaces.

Secondly, in the DDOT report which is Exhibit 26
of the record, on page 2 DDOT says, Applicant is requesting
full relief from the parking requirenent and is proposing
zero onsite parking. DDOT supports this request given the
wal kabl e desi gn of the nei ghborhood in proximty to the NoMa-
Gal | audet Metrorail station.

And then on page 5 of the report DDOT says, and
| know Aaron is on so | won't speak for DDOT, but it says
DDOT strongly supports the parking relief given, requests
given this neighborhood s wal kable design, and it cites
proximty to Metro station.

So | just wanted to add those two facts. One, the
overall amount of parking, and two, the DDOT-specific

comrents in their report.
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So that concludes our direct presentation, M.
Chai rman, and we're happy to answer any questions that you
or any of the other Comm ssioners have.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: Ckay everyone, thank you for your
presentation. First, | thank whoever the young person was
who showed you how to get your canera up and running. The
reality is we all have sone young person who's hel pi ng us,
so | want to thank that person.

And also one thing | noticed in a lot of the
submttals it always tal ks about what we did in the first
stage. And | think said this along tine ago, what | did in
the first stage fromny standpoint, I'mgoing to revisit in
second stage too as far as inpacts.

And you did nention about the traffic, and |I'm

going to let others go first, but | just wanted to say this

while | was fresh. | understand the DDOT report and | know
M. Zinmrerman is on. | understand all that, but the reality
is parking around there -- | understand all these reports,

but I'ma realist.

What really goes on is when you park at the
Brent wood post office and have to walk down in that area to
enj oy whatever the wal kability is, that's a problem So |
still have not really got to the point where | agree with
sonme of the parking. | know DDOT supports it, that's fine.

The reports are fine.
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But what really goes onis a problem And | don't
like to be the creator of problens, but |I'm going to cone
back M. Andres because | do want to prod out a little nore
with you. But |et ne go to Conm ssioner May, do you have any
questions or conments?

COW SSI ONER MAY: Yes, tonight | do. So the
first one has to do with the nunber of residential units and,
you know, | maght have been able to figure this out
accurately but |'ve been very confused by the nunbers that
|"ve seen in terns of the nunber of residential units.

The Ofice of Planning reports 159, and the
applicant's statenent agrees with that, andit's up from115.
But the Ofice of Planning is saying it's down from 198, and
DDOT's report says it's 143 where it had 175.

So, two questions. One is, you know, how many
units are there? You know, | nean obviously sone
flexibility. But roughly, what's the right nunber that we're
ai mng at now, plus or mnus.

And the second thing is, if DDOT eval uated sone
nunber that was different fromthat, you know, why was t hat
and is there any problemif they have?

MR. FREEMAN: So the current nunber is 159. |
know what part of the OP you're referring to. | think OP
will indicate that --

COVWM SS|I ONER MAY: OP said 159, but it was, you
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know, they said it was down from 198, but you said it was up
from115. But so |ong as everybody's on the sanme page that
It's 159.

MR, FREEMAN:.  159.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Yeah, but that's not what DDOT
report ed.

MR. FREEMAN. On DDOT's first page of their report
It says, the applicant proposes 159 residential units on the
first page of their report. So | think --

COW SSI ONER MAY: So later in the report then it

says sonething different? | know | saw a different nunber
in there.

MR, FREEMAN: So what it says is -- 1'Il let
Andrew ki nd of, or Aaron speak to that. | see what you're
tal king about. It says a trip generation analysis was based

on 175 wunits, this is an increase from 143 previously
approved.

That's what they were doing is we were approved
at 115. W had plus or mnus 10 percent, so they probably
said let's assune you' ve got the plus, and that woul d get you
up to about 143 fromthe original transportation analysis.
But again, I'll let Aaron tal k about it.

COMM SSI ONER MAY: |'mal so interested in hearing
what M. Andres says about what was eval uated because, |

mean, DDOT doesn't do their eval uation thensel ves. They base
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it upon the report that M. Andres provided. So M. Andres,
what's your take on this? What's the nunber that you
eval uat ed?

MR ANDRES: So, | ampulling up our CTR, which
Is our traffic study that we did for Parcel D. And as part
of Parcel D, we've identified that the -- we evaluated 159
units as part of our traffic study.

But what DDOT did was that, and as part of our
Stage 1, we also did a traffic study back when we did the
Stage 1. And for conparison purposes, they were trying to
see how nuch less or nore traffic conmpared to what we
previously were proposing in Stage 1. So that was just a
poi nt of reference in their report.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  So | can ask them about the
consi stency in the nunbers on their report?

MR. ANDRES: Yes.

COW SSI ONER MAY: O, I'"'msure M. Zimerman i s
listening, he can just explain that. Maybe | m ssed
sonet hi ng. It's certainly possible. W read a lot of
information and it's hard to keep the nunbers straight. So,
all right. That's it for that question.

The next one is, | have a couple of architectural
guestions. The first one, | nean | appreciate the fact that
you've given us so nuch material on how the facade is

construct ed and denonstrat ed your confidence that the system

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A WD

o O

~l

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

25

wll work well.

And | assune t he reason you are show ng an exanpl e
of the white netal panels at 5333 Connecticut Avenue is a
reaction to concerns that we' ve expressed either on this case
or on other cases, having to do with white netal and how it
wears over time or how it can get dirty over tine. But
there's not a whole lot of white netal panel on this. It's
nostly gray or dark gray; there's just a few white accents,
right?

MR, LALLEMENT: Correct.

MR. FREEMAN. This is a question for JB.

MR, LALLEMENT: Yes, correct. Only a fewaccents.
It's not conparable to 5333 Connecti cut.

COW SSI ONER MAY: And |I'm al so curious, | nean
your statenment was that, and this goes to netal panel
detailing generally. The way it's detailed is sonehow
superior to a standard netal panel detailing because there's
no seal ant joint between the panels. Is that what you were
sayi ng?

MR. LALLEMENT: Correct. | think the issue with
the white nmetal panel all the way to where we just installed
it used to be the sealant. W used to have a seal ant that
mat ched t he adj acent panel.

So typically when you have a white panel, you use

a white sealant, and would get dirty over tinme. And the dirt
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starts bleeding out into the panel. Not having the seal ant
anynore prevents that and you don't have this joint failing
anynore. So it prevents us -- | know nothing is going to get
ridof dirt like the glass, but it could easily be washed at
the sane tinme as you are washing the gl ass.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Right, okay. | nean |'m not
totally convinced on that, but | don't think it's really an
| ssue here given the extent of the netal panels. Because
It'"s -- | mean there is certainly an aspect of sealant in the
way it attracts and holds on to dirt that falls out of the
soot fromthe atnosphere and so on, and how that can streak
over tine.

But | think that just water flowitself can be an
i ssue and water collecting, so -- but again, | don't see that
it's a big issue given the extent of the netal panel. |
will also say that the facade is i nproved significantly from
what we first saw at set down. | was very concerned about
t hat facade design, but | think you made changes to address
t hose concerns.

| have one | ast architectural question, so if you
could bring up the slide that shows the rooftop sections.
Paul, I'Il try to give you a nunber. It's -- not findingit.
There we go, 504-A, so it's nunber 6 of 27. Yes, that's it.

And Paul, if you could zoomin to |ike the upper

ri ght-hand corner of that slide. Yes, zoomright in to where
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we catch pretty nuch that diagonal |ine, yeah, the other
side. There you go, perfect.

Ckay. So, and thisis in part | think a question
for the Ofice of Planning to think about as well. Typically
when we have seen the setback |line or that diagonal Iine
drawn to illustrate that the penthouse and anything el se on
the roof Is set back at one to one, |like the handrails, et
cetera, the line of the, that diagonal line starts at the
I ntersection of the roof nenbrane and t he parapet, not at the
top of the tiny little parapet that's there.

| nmean, you don't have nuch of a parapet, but
there's a little bit of alip at the top of the facade, and
you' ve got your green roof and then, yes, the green roof

growi ng nedi a and t hen you' ve got the green roof growth above

t hat .

W don't usually see that Iine run out at the end
t here. Now, | didn't |ook back into, and do extensive
research on it or back at the regulations, but |I'm pretty

sure that the height is neasured fromthe roof inmediately
adj acent, and so therefore it should be going out to that
i ntersection, that virtual intersection that | was talking
about .

| don't know if you have a response to that or if
you' ve done it this way before. Because | don't -- like I

said, | don't renmenber seeing it this way before, but | don't
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remenber every single rooftop section that we' ve seen.

MR LALLEMENT: So, what | can say, the conplexity
of this project we are providing, you can see the sections
actually cut through the bioretentions. So we did actually
depress this part of the roof to be able to accommpdate a
different soil. To be able to retain the maxi num water we
can.

So we have a different elevation of the roof
menbr ane t hr oughout the penthouse I evel. And this particul ar
section is actually where we cut through the bioretention
which is on each side of the penthouse, pretty nuch on the
east part where we have the residential units.

I f we do the sane section through the terraces we
are providing for the residential units, your roof nenbrane
is actually going to be way higher. Probably not at the top
of parapet, but just below, so we can provide the continuity
bet ween the indoor and the outdoor space for accessibility
resul ts.

COW SSI ONER MNAY: Yes, okay. So, | nean, |
understand that and it certainly nakes for an el egant desi gn.
| don't have any issues with the design. | think though --
|l et me ask you this. Have you actually shown this section
to the Zoning Adm nistrator or anybody who can give you,
well, | guess it would be the Zoning Adm nistrator to give

their opinion on that?
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MR. FREEMAN: | can forward to you, we've gotten
aruling fromthe Zoning Adm nistrator. |It's dated, not for
this project, but it's dated OCctober 1, 2019. It's

I nterpretati on ZA-001 Roof Menbrane and Buil ding Height. So
we think we've shown this section in accordance with how the
ZA described it in that interpretation. | would submt it
for the record if you' d like to see it.

COW SSI ONER MAY: | woul d. | woul d because, |
mean, you know, like | said, we don't typically see it this
way. And in fact, even last night we didn't see it this way
in the other case that was, you know, part of the sane
overal | PUD.

|"minterested in seeing that. | nean, as fol ks
know, | don't necessarily always agree with the Zoning
Admi ni strator, but the Zoning Adm nistrator usually wins in
t hose di sagreenents. But |'m curious about it because it

doesn't ring true with the way I would interpret it.

| mean | think what |'m nostly concerned about
because | don't, you know, it's a relatively small
difference. |'mnostly concerned that you don't want to get

an approval from us based on what you're showi ng here and
t hen wi nd up having a problemat permt that woul d cause, you
know, extra pain and heartbreak in your process, or possibly
have to have you cone back for some reason to showit to us

agai n.
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VMR. FREEMAN: Under st ood.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Yeah, so, M. Freeman, if you
woul d send that | would appreciate it, and I'd be interested
in hearing if the Ofice of Planning is in on that when they
cone up. But if they don't, | understand, but | may ask t hem
to seek nore clarity fromthe Zoning Adm ni strator.

M. Freeman, is that an exhibit that you can
upl oad now to | ZI S?

MR, FREEMAN: That's what |'mactually trying to
figure out howto do. So that's sonething we won't be able
to upload right this nonent.

COWMM SSI ONER MAY:  Ckay. |'I1 look at it whenever
it gets uploaded. That's it for ny questions. Thank you
very nmuch, M. Chairnman.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay, thank you, Comm ssi oner May.
Let's go to Comm ssi oner Shapiro.

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO Thank you, M. Chair. Just
one question. This is related to the provision of the two
new residential units that weren't contenplated in the
origi nal approval. | guess this is for M. Freeman. I
assune that may be sonething that O°P wants to weigh in on.

But, soyou veternmedthis additional flexibility,
or OP has determ ned this additional flexibility, but can you
clarify whether this is just flexibility from their

regulations or is it just sinply a design change?
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MR, FREEMAN. It's a design change.

COW SSI ONER SHAPIRO: It's just a design change?

MR. FREEMAN: Yes, sir.

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO:  Okay, that's fine. And |
think OP will weigh in on that too. That's all | have, M.
Chair.

CHAI RVAN  HOCD: Okay, thank you, Conm ssioner
Shapiro. Let's go to Comm ssioner Turnbull.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: Thank you, M. Chair. |

guess ny -- | would concur with Conmm ssioner May. | think
there is a freeze. It may be mnor point or it could be a
major point. But | think I would |like to see a bl owp of

that corner that should neet the edge of the building at
what ever connecti on you have.

| would Iike to see several bl owp sections of how
you' re actual ly measuring or what you're neasuring from and
why you're not going to the inside as Conmm ssioner May was
tal king about. So, | would like to see sonme nore draw ngs
that actually articul ate what's happening at the edge of the
bui | di ng.

And then we haven't really talked about, or in
your presentation, residential and the housing, you didn't
really show any on the floor plans residential |ocation of
| Z units. Do you have -- | think it's sheet 505 in your

drawi ngs that may have. | wonder if you can bring that up
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and tal k about the |ocations of |Z for us?
MR.  FREEMAN: So, you're right. W did an
abbrevi ated presentati on. Qur sheet D505, | think we sent

our whol e packet, but what the docunents showis we have 18

| Z units, two, essentially tw studios, 10 one-bedroons or
t wo- bedr oons, and three three-bedroons. And they're
generally dispersed on the second, third, fourth, fifth,

si xth, seventh, eighth, ninth, 10th and through 11th fl oor.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: And at what limt are
t hose?

MR. FREEMAN. So hal f of the square footage, 6,599
square feet is at 50 percent of AM, and the other half 5,599

is at 80 percent AM, and those are the breakdowns that were
set forth in the first stage where in terns of half --

( Si nul t aneous speaki ng.)

COWMM SSI ONER TURNBULL: But you can't pull up that

drawi ng now, right?

MR. FREEMAN: If Paul can do it. |'m asking him
if he can pull it up.

MR YOUNG Is it in the other PowerPoint that you
sent ?

MR, FREEMAN. It is.

MR. YOUNG  And do you know whi ch page?

MR. FREEMAN. It's page 505 of the D.

MR YOUNG |'mjust going to scroll through and
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I f you can just tell nme when to stop.

MR,  FREEMAN: | think it's page, well, you're
getting to it.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: That's it. Stop. Sothis
Is showng 18 I Z units?

MR. FREEMAN: Yes, sir.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: And how nmany are at the
50 percent? Does that identify thenf

MR,  FREEMAN: So, we did it by square footage.
So 6,599 square feet is at 50 percent of AM, and 6, 599

square feet is at 80 percent of AM.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: So are all the blue units
at 65?

MR, FREEMAN:. Thi s does not break t hemdown by AM
| evel . | don't know that we've done that yet, |ike which
units are the 50 percent or which units are the 80 percent.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: Ri ght.

MR, FREEMAN: You know, at this point we just kind
of have confirnmed that we are providing the square footage

i n accordance with the requirenent, and that we'll neet the
square footage in the distribution.

COMM SSI ONER TURNBULL: All right. M. Freeman,
nmy only concern is that | always worry about the 65 percent,
any units that's better than 80 percent. And there being --

| feel oftentines they're sort of put in places that are not
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t he nost advantageous to the owner of the buil ding.

And | just want to nake sure that those units are
being treated fairly just like all the other units. And |
woul dn't m nd seei ng sonet hing that woul d show ne how that's
actual |y working out.

MR, FREEMAN: So, the regulations, they'll have
simlar finishes. | think what you're saying is nake sure
all the 50 percent units aren't in the worst |ocations in the
bui | di ng.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: Yes, |'m just concerned
that they don't shoved around and put in places that may not
be t he nost advant ageous for people living there. Anyways,
if you could take a | ook at that and maybe get back, that'd
be great.

Now, | think we went through this, but there are
no bal coni es on these units?

MR. FREEMAN: Correct.

COWM SSI ONER TURNBULL: All right, M. Chair
those are ny concerns. Just basically worried about the
| ocati on of those units.

MR. FREEMAN: So just one quick point on the
units. So, of the breakdown, nine of themare at 50 percent;
nine of them are at 80 percent. \What's interesting about
this building is that it's a square so it's not like a

situation where you have kind of maybe better units than
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ot her units.

So, inthis case, every unit has floor-to-ceiling
w ndows on the front, right, because they're all kind of at
the edge of the building. And they're very limted unit
types essentially due to the small floor plate. So,
essentially I Zfloor plate unit is going to be simlar to our
mar ket fl oori ng.

So, | understand your concern, but | think just

given that this is a square, the units are pretty simlar all

around.

COWM SSI ONER TURNBULL: Ckay. All right, M.
Chair, those are ny questions.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: kay, thank you, M. Turnbull
Vice Chair MIler, do you have any questions?

VICE CHAIR M LLER: Just briefly, M. Chairmn,
thank you. So | think the changes between first and second
stage are all inprovenents, including the design, including
t he penthouse habitable space that triggers additional 50
percent MFl, nedian famly incone units.

| guess -- | knowthat at first stage we approved

the 50/80 split between, 50 percent MFI and 80 percent Ml

for the 1Z units, and that this is -- and we're not
revisiting that in the second stage except for the additional
50 percent MFI units triggered by, which there are two units,

by the pent house habitabl e space.
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And | guess, M. Freeman, ny question is, if it
was 50-50 originally between the 50 percent and the 80
percent M, and the penthouse habitable space triggered
additional 50 percent MFl units, why didn't the split skew
alittle bit in the favor, in the direction of 50 percent
MFl, why is it still half and half? Wre you using the

original 50-50 split to satisfy the penthouse habitable

space? I'mjust alittle confused.
MR.  FREEMAN: No. So, | think part of the big
difference is that when you look at the square footage

conpared to the first stage, the total was 13,364 1Z W're
now at 16, 401. So there's an increase in total affordable
housi ng conpared to first stage.

And when you do the math, we just cal cul ated al
of the entire residential square footage. So there's a net
i ncrease of about 3,000 square feet of affordable. And that
50-50 split is the sanme in all of the drawings. A-1 and
other rental units, they have the sanme essential split. So

we kept that 50-50 ki nd of even t hroughout all the buil dings.

VICE CHAIR MLLER: Ckay. So | don't revisit the
50 that we approved at first stage for that 1Z units, | do
agree in concept with the Departnent of Housi ng and Comrunity

Devel opnent' s suggestions to skew it nore toward a 50 or 60
percent M-l |evel.

But | also agree with the Ofice of Planning that
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you are being consistent wwth what was in the first stage.
But you would also be consistent if you, or you'd at |east
be not inconsistent if you deci ded you wanted to i ncrease the
| oner, the deeper affordability |evel.

So, just sonething to keep in mnd since we, |
think the IZ regs did change between -- after the tine you
got the first stage approval, and so it would be lower if
this was comng to us for the first tine.

| have no ot her questions, M. Chairnman.

CHAI RVAN HOOD:  All right. Thank you, Vice Chair.
| was reading, and | saw where it said, and | think | got
this right and I wote it down, assist residents in finding
of f-street parking. Now | have a note to nyself expl ain how
is that going to work.

Now this m ght have been the first stage, and I
t hi nk nost of ny cases, especially when it cones to traffic,
if it'"s in the first stage PUD, | said we would tal k about
it in the second stage. |If it was part of the first stage,
explain to ne howit's going to work.

MR. FREEMAN: So, | think what you're talking

about is fromthe TDM neasures, Conmm ssioner Hood?

CHAI RMAN  HOOD: It was in the report there
somewhere. It was a bullet point.

MR, FREEMAN: kay. So I'lIl let Erwin Andres
descri be the TDM and how t hat works. You're looking at, |I'm
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| ooki ng at it, it's the | ast bul | et of our TDM

Transportation coordinator wll assist residents finding
of f-street parking if necessary.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: |'ve never heard that before. |
really need to know how t hat works.

MR, FREEMAN.  Sure.

MR. ANDRES:. So, obviously Union Market is an area
that is in flux. There's about 4500 new units that are
pl anned for the entire Union Market area. And as part of
that, there are sone buildings that are going to have
par ki ng, and there's sone that may not.

You know, |'ve actually worked on two of themt hat
are not. One of themis Parcel D, and then the other one is
a project right on Florida Avenue which this Board approved.

And in cases |like that, we woul d have a dat abase
of essentially apartnent buil dings that do have parking. 1In
that instance, and you'll see this in sonme of the newer
bui |l di ngs, where if there is |lack of demand from apart nent
bui | di ngs for parking in those buildings, typically what sone
of those buildings do is that they'|ll place ads that says,
you know, we have sonme spaces available if there are any
residents in the area that want to use them

And it's pretty typical, you know, in ny old
nei ghbor hood where | used to live they had that situation

where there were sonme newer buil di ngs that were over - parked,
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so they had avail abl e parking spaces. So in that instance,
we can create a database that identifies where there nmay be
potential spaces for people to rent.

But taking a step back, Chairman Hood, as |
menti oned before, you know, typically the way we see parKki ng

or people who have a car, is alnost in sone respects simlar

to the sane situation where people have pets. |If | have a
dog and | nove into a building, you know, sone of the
bui I dings that | look at for ne to nove into are usual ly pet -

friendly. And the sanme for those who think that cars are
i nportant to them

You know, if you have a car and you think that's
an inportant aspect, the good thing is in this nei ghborhood
there is a lot of inventory to choose from Li ke | said,
there's around 4500 new units comng online. So if you feel
t hat you need a car, chances are that you will | ook at those
bui | di ngs before you | ook at this one.

Wth that being said, you know, for buil dings that
don't have parking, you know typically the things that
support buildings that don't have parking are few. You know,
the first bullet is access to jobs. You know, where do you
wor k? And obviously, given its |ocation relatively near the
Metropolitan Branch Trail, as well as Metro and sonme of the
bus lines, if it's convenient for you to get to work from

there, then yes, it's a good opportunity for you not to have
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a car.

The other thing that helps people who live in
car-free nei ghborhoods is access to anenities. Union Market
Is grow ng to be a highly-anenitized nei ghborhood. There's
grocery planned. There's obviously the Market itself which
Is a market and restaurants and sone of the bars and
offerings in the area are all wal kabl e.

And in addition to that, H Street is not that far
away. So in that instance, you know, people choose to |ive
here because they don't need to drive.

And then the last thing, which is an economc
i ssue, is that what we've seen, sort of the denographic of
peopl e | ooking to nove i nto nei ghborhoods like this, is that
t he reason why they don't have a car is in sone respects they
can't afford to have one.

What they choose to do is pay a little bit nore
in rent, not have a car, but still have a lifestyle where
they can access all of the anenities, all their job
opportunities, and all their recreational activities w thout
a car. So this neighborhood, if you were to |ook at
pot enti al nei ghborhoods that can survive and thrive w thout
having a car, it's this nei ghborhood.

And the | ast point | want to nake, Chairmn Hood,
is in instances where sort of parking leaking into the

nei ghbor hood as an i ssue. | just confirmed on DDOT's RPP
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website, this street is not eligible for RPP. So if you live
in this residential building, you can't get an RPP sti cker.

So in that instance, all of the neighborhoods
south of here that are RPP restricted, people who look to
park in those nei ghborhoods long term won't be able to. |
hope | answered your question, Chairnman Hood.

CHAI RVAN HOOD:  You sure did M. Andres. |'mnot
going to belabor it, but I think that there is -- well, you
were doing all right until you nentioned RPP. You answered
everything until you nentioned RPP.

RPP is a sore spot with ne, period. Because for
the nost part, | knowit doesn't work. DDOT knows it doesn't
work. |'mnot saying that it doesn't work sometine, but nost
of the tine.

My issue though is when | saw that and it said
assi st residents in finding off-street parking, | see now you
were tal king about the inventory when it all cones online.
| just see that community beating us up or closing down the
Zoning Commi ssion if you're helping them find off-street
parking in the nei ghborhood. That's kind of what --

MR. ANDRES: Absolutely not, Chairman Hood. That
is the last thing we want to do, nor do we think we need it.
Li ke I said, people who choose to live in this neighborhood
wi |l have many options.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: So the way it goes now, and I'm
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just -- you know, you have visitors |like nme who have to go
down there and, like | said, park at the post office and wal k
back down. So those are the kind of people |I'm]looking at.
Because it's going to be nice, and I'm not going to
necessarily do a | ot of wal king over there, but I'mgoing to
drive over there and |I'm going to enjoy sone of the
activities over there as well.

And | knowthere's aclientele that's going to do
that. And | need to nake sure we have the correct inventory
t hrough this whole PUD of that, and |I'I|l probably be saying
t hat nore and nore.

But | do want to nake sure that we, M. Freenman
menori alize that exactly -- and if it's already there, | just
need to see it in the order depending on which way we go.
| would like to see exactly sonme of the things that M.
Andres nmenti oned.

So I'm not saying making it a condition, but I
like to see sonme of the things on how it's going to work.
And | think that's inportant to be in the order so when
peopl e, when the community conmes back and say, oh the Zoni ng
Commi ssi on has them now parking in our neighborhood, even
t hough that's not our intent and that's not our goal, but I
want to make sure we're covered. So are we on the sane page
with that?

MR, ANDRES: Absolutely.
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MR. FREEMAN. Yes, absolutely.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: The other thingis, | do -- well,
thisis for the Ofice of Planning -- but nost of which DHCD,
and | know Vice Chair nentioned it DDOE, it |ooks I|ike
there's still going to be sone ongoing conversations and
wor ki ng out sone things as this process continues to evol ve.
Is that a fair statenent?

MR. FREEMAN: Yes, Conm ssioner, that's true. A
| ot of what they tal ked about are things that deal wth
permtting, and we're conmtted to obviously neeting those
requirements in order to get permts, so yes, yes sir.

CHAI RMAN  HOQOD: That's all | have. Any ot her
questions or conments?

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Yes.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Comm ssi oner May?

COMM SSI ONER MAY:  Yes. | want to follow up on
a couple points. First of all, | really appreciate M.
Andres' comment about, with the conparison to a, having a
pet-friendly apartnment and a car-friendly apartnment. | think
that's a really interesting way to look at it, so |
appreciate that. 1'mgoing to renenber that one.

The -- | did have a question about the I Z, and M.
Freeman, thisis afollowupto Vice Chair MIler's comments.
| was very confused by your answer. So could you wal k ne

t hrough the nunbers again very slowy? They don't have to
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be the exact nunbers, they can be approxi mate nunbers or, you
know, theoretical nunbers. But it seens to ne once you had
the rooftop habitable space, you're going to wind up wth
slightly nore than 50 percent nore housing, or nore square
footage at 50 percent than at 80 percent. And what | heard
you say is that you don't.

MR. FREEMAN. So, | think nmaybe the best way to
|l ook at it is on D505 in the bottomright hand corner. What
we didisthis. W saidthe residential gross floor area for
the base building is 144,399 square feet. The residential

COW SSI ONER MAY: Hold on a second, |'m still
pul ling up the draw ng.

MR, FREEMAN: Ckay.

COMM SSI ONER MAY: Say agai n which one?

MR. FREEMAN. D505.

COWM SSI ONER MAY: Ckay. For sone reason |' mnot
finding 505. Hold on.

MR, FREEMAN: Ckay.

COW SSI ONER MAY: | know | saw it earlier.

COWM SSI ONER TURNBULL: | think it m ght beinthe
second set of draw ngs that they' ve got.

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO Yeah, 25-A2.

COMM SSI ONER MAY:  Ckay, 505, got it.

MR. FREEMAN: So pictures of penthouses that big
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doesn't generate that nuch additional. But the base building
Is 144, 399. The penthouse is 4, 704. That's the total
residential gross, right?

COW SSI ONER MAY: M. Freeman, |'m sorry. You
and everybody el se are suddenly very garbled for ne. | think
nmy connection m ght have gone south. M. Chairman, woul d you
m nd checking to see if anybody else has questions? |'m
going to dial back in and see if | can get a better
connection. |Is that all right?

CHAI RVAN HOOD:  You want us to hold on?

COMM SSI ONER MAY:  1'mgoing to drop off. 1"l
be back in just a sec.

COWMM SSI ONER MAY:  Ckay, we'll take a two-mnute
break. Al right, so that'll work out. Let's take a two-
m nut e br eak.

(Whereupon, the foregoing nmatter went off the
record at 5:17 p.m and back on the record at 5:21 p.m)

CHAI RMAN HOCOD: (Ckay, so let's go back on. Any
ot her questions? Conm ssioner My, did you have any ot hers?

COWMM SSI ONER MAY:  Yes. M. Freeman was going to
wal k me through the cal cul ati ons agai n.

MR, FREEMAN:. So, | ooking at, thank you, Chairman
and Conmi ssi oner May. Looki ng page D505, we have our [|Z
cal cul ati ons. W have a base buil ding of 144, 399. So 11

percent of that is 15,6883.89 and these are gross nunbers.
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The penthouse is 4,704. Eleven percent of that
Is 517. Wen you actually -- so our total required 1Z, if
you take 15,883.89 plus the 517.44, the total is 16, 401.
What we did is divide that in tw. That's how you get 8, 200
at 80 percent AM, 8,200 at 50 percent AM. Because the
penthouse is so small it doesn't generate -- it only

generates 517 square feet at 50 percent AM.

COW SSI ONER MAY: It seens to ne that the way the
cal cul ati ons should be done is that the -- you have the
overal | square footage of residential and you take 11 percent

-- sorry -- the overall percentage for the building, not
i ncluding the penthouse habitable space. And you take 50
percent of that -- I'msorry, you take 11 percent of that to
get how much is 1Z, and then you split 50-50.

And then, for the area B-704, that is the
pent house, you shoul d be taking 11 percent of that, which you
say is 517 --

MR. FREEMAN:  Yes.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  -- and then add the 517 to the
50 percent of the 11 percent. Isn't that what Vice Chairnan
MIler was saying? | mean, that's the way | would do the

cal culation. Wat you're doing is --
MR. FREEMAN: To a degree.
COWMM SSI ONER MAY: -- you're effectively splitting

t he pent house percentage into 50 percent of 50 percent, and
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50 percent of 80 percent.

MR, FREEMAN: Sure, absolutely. W'IIl update it
to do it that way.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  kay.

MR,  FREEMAN: "Il tell you what -- you'll see
what will end up happening, it wll still be the sane --

(Si nmul t aneous speaki ng.)

VICE CHAIR M LLER | get to the sane results.
| think | see the calculations. It's such a snmall anount.
It gets to the sane result. But that's how!| was doing it,
Commi ssi oner May. But it's such a small anount that they end
up doing the additional anobunt of 50 percent AM/M-I that's
requi red. But yes, it would be hel pful to see that |aid out,
M. Freeman.

COW SSI ONER MAY: Yeah, | nean even it's a smal |
difference. | nmean | understand it's not, 517 is not a huge
anount of space, but you know, it's a one-bedroom apartnent.

MR. FREEMAN: So what |'m saying is that still
ends up being one unit, right. So you're not -- it doesn't
trigger another unit. But we're happy to do the math --

COMM SSI ONER MAY: | understand it's not going to
trigger another unit, but it's a matter of -- you still have
to have, you know, the square footage add up, right? 1Zis
based on square footage. So anyway, yes, | would like to see

that explained and see if it makes a difference.
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M. Chairman, that is the end of ny second round
of questions.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: Great, thank you Conm ssi oner May.
Comm ssi oner Shapiro, do you have a second round?

COMWM SSI ONER SHAPIRO M. Chair, | do not.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: Okay. Conm ssioner Turnbull, do
you have any additional ?

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: No, |'m good.

CHAI RVAN  HOOD: Ckay. Vice Chair, do you have
anyt hi ng addi tional ?

VICE CHAIR M LLER. No, thank you.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: (Okay. Let's go to -- do we have

anybody on the line from the ANC? Vice Chair Moore |

believe? | don't see Chairman Lee. | think the letters cone
fromVice Chair More. | don't see anyone.
Let's go to the Ofice of Planning and DDOT. |

think the O fice of Planning tonight againis Ms. Elliott and
M. Zimerman, | believe.

MS. ELLI OTT: Good evening, M. Chairman, and
menbers of the Conmi ssion. |'mBrandice Elliott representing
the Ofice of Planning for case 15-27E which is for Buil ding
D.

W are recomendi ng approval of the second stage
PUD, and | heard a couple questions that |"mgoing to try to

respond to. And then just let me know if [|'ve mssed
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anyt hi ng, pl ease.

| did hear a question regarding the nunber of
units, and just to clarify, our table did have an i naccurate
nunber. In the Stage 1, 115 units were approved, not 198.
But we did have the 159 units for this proposal correct in
our table.

There are sone penthouse questions and we
under stand what the question is, where that hei ght shoul d be
measured from And | think we'll need to verify wth the
Zoning Adm nistrator, so certainly if M. Freeman has an
i nterpretation, we would, you know, | ove to see that and t hen
continue our discussions with the Zoning Admnistrator to
make sure that we get that right.

There was a question regardi ng addi ti onal work for
DDCE and DHCD. The applicant will, you know, need to
continue working with both of those agencies to make sure
that they can actually get their building permt. So, there
i s additional work that happens following this hearing and
any approval s i ssued by the Zoni ng Comm ssion on that front.

And then there was a question regarding the 1Z
related to the habitabl e penthouse. And OP does agree with
t he Commi ssi oners on how t hat shoul d be neasured and how t he
squar e footage should be added up in the plans. And so even
if the areais small, we're concerned with, you know, setting

a bad precedent and, you know, having sone of those other
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figures sort of slip by us.

So, if | mssed anything, please let nme know. [|'m
happy to go back toit. But I'll just leave it at that and
"Il take any questions that you have.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: Ckay, what | think what we'll do,
I f we have any questions for Ms. Elliott we'll ask them but
after we hear from M. Zi mrer man

MR ZI MVERVAN: Good evening Chairman Hood and
Conmmi ssi oners. ['"'m Aaron Zinmmerman wth the District
Departnent of Transportation. DDOT is in support of this
project. And I'Il note that in the presentation earlier, the
applicant has agreed to our two conditions. So with those
two conditions we have no objection to the approval of the
second stage PUD

And just real quick to address the coment that
came up earlier about the nunber of units and why ours was
different than OP's and other places as well, the previous
approval. So | actually got the 143 fromthe appendi x of the
CTR study, and that was nmeant to -- the 143-unit reference
was nmeant to represent the nunmber of units that were studied
for Parcel Din the first stage approval.

And | know from hearing in this presentation
tonight that, you know, 115 were approved wth sone
flexibility. And I'mnot sure, you know, between the study

of the previous project and, you know, the approval of the
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proj ect the nunber changed, but that was intended to be the
worst, Kkind of the worst-case scenario from a traffic
generation standpoint for the previous approval.

And then we | ooked at -- wth Gorove Sl ade, we
| ooked at 175 units as sort of the worst case here to account
for that extra 10 percent flexibility. Soreally the 143 to
175 was neant to be just a conparison of the worst case from
a traffic generation standpoint for both of the proposals.

Wth that, |'d be happy to take any other
gquesti ons.

CHAI RMAN HOCOD: Ckay. Thank you both O fice of
Planning and District Departnent of Transportation, ©Ms.
Elliott and M. Zi nrer man. Comm ssi oners, do we have any
foll ow-up questions or conments? Comn ssioner May?

COMM SSI ONER  MAY: No further questions. I
appreciate both Ofice of Planning and DDOT answering ny
guestion from before.

CHAI RMAN HOOD:  Conm ssi oner Shapi ro?

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO Thank you, M. Chair. M.
Zi mernman, do you have any thoughts or feelings about
Commi ssioner May's joining with M. Andres' coments about
t he anal ogi zi ng pet-friendly and car-friendly. | think that
may need to be a departnment policy fromnow on. That was a
good one.

MR, ZI MMERMAN.  Yeah, I'mstill trying to chew on
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that one a little bit. You know, | may pull that one out
again.

COW SSI ONER SHAPI RO: Thank you. That's all
have, M. Chair.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: CGkay. Commi ssioner Turnbul | ?

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: | have not hing, M. Chair.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay. Vice Chair Mller?

VICE CHAIR M LLER: Thank you, M. Chairnman.
Thank you, Ms. Elliott, for your report. | agree with your
comments. And M. Chairman, | amprepared to sunmari ze the
ANC report if you want ne to at whatever point.

CHAI RMAN HOCOD: (Okay, good. | wll call on you
to do that, thank you. And | had just prepped for it, but
| will let you handl e that one. Thank you.

| don't have any questions. | appreciate both
reports fromthe Ofice of Planning, Ms. Elliott, and al so
DDOT, M. Zimmerman. | appreciate both reports.

So with that, does the applicant, M. Freeman, do
you have any response to the O fice of Planning and DDOT, any
guesti ons?

MR. FREEMAN: No sir, no sir.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay. And again, the ANC. Now
the only other thing, and | think Ms. Elliott really caught
alot of it in her report. W did have conmments and | |ike

that they were answered, and | really appreciated that. And
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| know there's sone further discovery going down the |ine
wi th DHCD and al so DDCE.

Were there any other governnment agencies that |
may have m ssed? GCkay. So, Vice Chair, could you give us
the ANC report please?

VICE CHAIR M LLER  Yes.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: First, before you do that, do we
have anybody here fromANC? | don't want to get in trouble.
Ckay, not seeing or hearing anyone, Vice Chair, could you
give us the report.

VICE CHAIR M LLER. Sure. | think in Exhibit, |
think it's 3-C we have a letter from ANC 5D Chair Sydelle
Moore in which she states, the ANC net twice with the
applicant on the second stage PUD, and that they are pl eased
with the design of the building and are fine with the
proposal to elimnate the garage parKking.

And they are pleased with all of the public
benefits and anenities that were approved as part of the

first stage PUD and | ook forward to this devel opnment being

real i zed.

CHAI RMAN HOOD:  Ckay, thank you for the report,
Vice Chair MIler. | appreciate it. W won't ask you any
guestions on that report.

VICE CHAIR M LLER Thank you. | am happy to
represent any ANC on anyt hi ng.
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CHAI RVAN HOOD: Ckay, so we'll let that stand for

Itself, the report. W appreciate the ANC taking the tine
to do that.

Let's get to persons and -- right. [|'mjust going
to call everybody. Persons in support? Persons in
opposi tion, organizations or individuals? Anybody who's
undecl ared? Anybody who wants to neke a comment on this
case? | would look at M. Young and Ms. Schellin if you al
would et nme know if anybody's there.

MS. SCHELLIN: There were no ot her persons signed
up to testify this evening as of 5 o'cl ock.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: kay. Thank you very nuch. So

let's nove right along, unless | hear from ny coll eagues.
Let's go to M. Freenan. Do you have any rebuttal or
cl osi ng?

MR. FREEMAN. So, thank you, M. Chair and nenbers
of the Commi ssion. | don't have any rebuttal. | did want
to |l et Comm ssioner know that we updated, uploaded the ZA
ruling regarding the penthouse setback. And that's on 1ZIS
now.

So, we believe that the application kind of neets
t he standards. | think there were three things. One,
confirm ng the pent house set back at the rear of the buil ding.
| think we conply with that and are consistent with the ZA's

ruling. However, if that had to change, | think that's
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sonething we could fix at permtting.

I t hi nk  Conm ssi oner Hood, you nentioned
menorializing the TDM neasures, specifically what it neans
W th respect to assistance finding parking. You nentioned
that's sonething that could be done in the order, and we
woul d make sure that was clear in the proposed order and that
we're not hel ping themfind parking on |local streets. That's
not our intent.

And then the third thing we just tal ked about was
updating the |Z calcul ations. | think that's sonething
typically in Zoning Comm ssion orders they also include a
table that indicates what the 1Z requirenent is. And |
understand the direction that we heard from Comm ssi oner My
and Comm ssioner M| er about howthey want to see it broken
down.

So | think those three things, two to three
things, are all hopefully things that we can address sinply
in an order. So, | would request since the record is fairly
full here and given kind of upcom ng schedules, | would
request that -- and gi ven OP, DDOT, and ANC support, | would
request that the Commission, if the Conmission is so
i ncli ned, approve our application so that we can nove forward
with this devel opnent.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Thank you very nmuch, M. Freenan.

Conmmi ssi oners, we, as you know, our special rules for our --
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ri ght now energency rules do not permt us to nove forward
right now. But, when we have that hearing, we'll be | ooking
to M. Freenman and the community and others to cone down and
testify hopefully on that.

But anyway, | think we have 48 hours | think is
what it Is, 24 to 48 hours.

MR. FREEMAN. Okay.

CHAI RVAN HOOD:  Ms. Schellin, could you -- unless
| hear other -- Conm ssioner May?

COW SSI ONER MAY: M. Chairman, | appreciate M.
Freeman to pronptly | oading up that opinion fromthe Zoning
Adm nistrator and | just took a look at it. It's very
sinple, and | would encourage ny coll eagues to take a | ook

at it as well because there is a diagramthat denonstrates

what | was trying to say. Which is that -- and here is
actually what it says. |1'Il read the text.
Pent house  set back S measur ed from the

i ntersection of the vertical plane of the building facade,
and the horizontal plane, which is set at the top of the
rei nforced concrete sl ab, defining the top of the structural
roof as shown in the section bel ow.

Soinother words, it's even nore, it's even | ower
than | thought. | thought it was the top of the nenbrane.
It's not the top of the mnenbrane. It's the top of the

structural slab. So if you think about it, the slab is here,
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and then you have the nenbrane on top of it, and then you

have your growi ng nedia for the green roof, and then you have

the green stuff. So, | nean, it's well down bel ow that.

So, | don't think that it's neasured correctly in
that drawing, and | think that the drawings need to be
corrected before we can approve this. | wouldn't want this

to go through with that show ng as havi ng been approved. |
would i ke to have it corrected with what is consistent with

the Zoning Adm nistrator's opinion that's shown in what M.

Freeman upl oaded.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay. M. Freenman, you heard from
Commi ssi oner May. You got all that?

MR. FREENAN: Yes. W will submt a revised
sheet. We'I|l submt a revised sheet. | know what sheet
we're tal king about. We'll submt a revised version of that
sheet .

COMM SSI ONER MAY: The rooftop sections, yeah.

MR, FREEMAN: We'll submit an updated sheet 505,
whi ch had the 1Z cal cul ati ons.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay. Vice Chair Mller?

VICE CHAIR M LLER  Thank you. Just to clarify,
Commi ssi oner May, with the corrected angl e diagonal, you're
not saying that they're not conplying with penthouse setback
requi rements. You wanted to be sure it's depicted correctly.

COW SSI ONER MAY: It seens to ne that what
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t hey' ve shown in the draw ngs does not conply with rooftop
set back.

VICE CHAIR M LLER: But, are you surm sing that
it won't conply once it shows the --

COW SSI ONER MAY:  They' re going to have to adj ust
the location of the walls on the penthouse, or the height of
t he pent house.

VICE CHAIR MLLER. Okay. Al right, that's --

COW SSI ONER MAY: If you take a |ook at the
docunent that M. Freeman just uploaded, you can see what
wi |l happen. Are you looking at it now?

VICE CHAIR M LLER  Yes.

COMM SSI ONER MAY:  Yes. So if you |l ook at that

section, you see the blue type that push out the

non- conf orm ng set back?

VICE CHAIR M LLER  Yes.

COMM SSI ONER MAY: | expect that this will, when
you draw the red diagonal line the way this is drawn, you
know, it's got to be dropped from below on the draw ng
t hey' ve shown al ready. And those little corners of the
pent house are going to be non-conformng so they'll have to
be adj ust ed.

VICE CHAIR M LLER: kay. | appreciate that
clarification.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Ckay. Commi ssioner Turnbul | ?
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COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: Yeah, | think Conm ssi oner

May is right. What's happened here on their drawi ng on 504
Is that the neasurenent is fromthe top of the parapet.

COW SSI ONER MAY:  Yes.

COW SSI ONER TURNBULL: This has to go down about
two feet to where the exterior of the building neets the top
of the structural sl ab. That's about two feet, so | think
there could be a significant change on the outside walls of
t he pent house.

MR, FREEMAN. So what woul d happen is if allow ng
it to go down to where the bioretention area is essentially.
But you'll see that nost of that two feet is in a parapet.
So, we'll be able to design it such that it conpli es.

COMM SSI ONER TURNBULL: ©Ch yes, |'msure you can.
But | think it is a significant point, and |I'm glad we do
have the drawing from the ZA | think it's going to be
really helpful in the future for us to have that.

CHAI RMAN HOOD: Okay. Any other conmments on this
i ssue? M. Freeman, | think you're on board with what needs
to be provided. D d you do your closing? | think we did.

MR, FREEMAN: Vel l, vyes. My closing was | ust
again to thank you all for your tinme and attention tonight.
Sorry again for ny tardy, ny technical difficulties, but
we' re excited about this and | ook forward to the Conmm ssion's

approval once you schedule us. And we'll submt these three
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addi ti onal sheets pronptly.

CHAI RVAN HOOD: Okay. All right. M. Schellin,
I f you can tell us.

M5. SCHELLIN:. So, okay. So, M. Freeman, could
you have those itens submtted by 3:00 p.m on July 15th?

MR. FREEMAN: Yes, ma' am

MS. SCHELLI N: And could you provide a draft
findings of fact and conclusions of |aw by that sane day?

MR. FREEMAN: Yes, ma' am

M5. SCHELLIN: And then we could allowthe ANC i f
you would reach out to them if they choose to do so, to
respond to those additional subm ssions by 3:00 p.m on the
22nd and put this on for final action at our July 27th
neeting at 4 o' clock p.m

MR, FREEMAN: Thank you.

MS. SCHELLI N: Chai rman, ot her Conm ssioners, were

you | ooki ng for anyone el se to respond those subm ssi ons, or

if they choose to do so, OP, DDOT?

CHAI RMAN HOOD: | don't know, Comm ssioner My,
Turnbull, Vice Chair, Conmm ssioner Shapiro, anything from
anybody else? GCkay. Al right. 1'm seeing nods no. No,
t hey' re not.

MS. SCHELLIN. Ckay.
COW SSI ONER MAY: Well, | mean | think that

Pl anni ng wants to weigh in on the setback issue, but | think
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it's pretty clear fromthe ZA's diagram So, | don't see a
need for that unless for sone reason they think there's
sonet hing to add.

M5. SCHELLIN:.  Ckay.

CHAI RVAN  HOQOD: | nmean the ANC has a chance to
weigh in anyway if they choose to. W're not necessarily
requesting it.

M5. SCHELLIN: If they choose to do so. As they
are a party, they are allowed to do so. So | would say then
I f OP chooses to, they have until the 22nd al so at 3 o' cl ock
p. m

CHAI RMAN HOOD:  Ckay, so anything el se anybody?
So what | would do, we will adjourn this hearing but | wll
announce that the record is closed unless we ask for
sonmet hing. Unl ess we ask for sonmething, other than that the
record is closed.

| want to thank everyone for their participation
and this hearing actually 1is adjourned. See you all
Thur sday.

(Wher eupon, the above-entitled matter went of f the

record at 5:45 p.m)
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